Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Meeting Minutes

October 6, 2005

PCFD #5 – Gig Harbor

1. Call to Order
The October 6, 2005 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by President Frank at 9:00 a.m.  Those in attendance were: Alan Predmore, Buckley FD; Merle Frank, Puyallup FD; Dave Potter, Puyallup FD; Kelvin Johnson, Puyallup FD; Pat Donovan, Puyallup FD; Jeff Jensen, Tacoma FD; John Lendosky, Tacoma FD; Paul Webb, PCFD #2; Dave Dupille, PCFD #3; Eric Watson, PCFD #5; Paul Berlin, PCFD #5; Jack Andren, PCFD #6; Doug Willis, PCFD #6; Bryan Pearson, PCFD #6; Judy Murphy, PCFD #6; Kevin Hucke, PCFD #13; Reggie Romines, PCFD #21; Dan Packer, PCFD #22; Steve Bailey, PCDEM; Ken Parrish, PCDEM; Jody Woodcock, PCDEM; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Commissioner Jarmon led the flag salute.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the minutes from the September 21, 2005 meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
A copy of the Treasurer’s report was distributed.  It was moved and seconded to approve the treasurer’s report as presented.  MOTION CARRIED.

5. Correspondence
Nothing at this time.

6. Introductions

Self introductions were made around the room.

7. Guest Speaker
President Merle Frank introduced Mike Matlich, Assistant State Fire Marshal.  Mike thanked the association for the opportunity to be here today.  He stated he is currently wearing two (2) hats – that of the Fire Training Director at North Bend and that of Acting State Fire Marshal until a new one is hired.

He is looking at how to better take training to the volunteers.  An idea with support in the committee is to have a state funded program that is centralized and provides fire service training at the base level.  The delivery methodology is still up in the air.  The live fire portion is more dicey.  The Maine model on the East Coast is set up so that it is accessible within thirty (30) minutes of 90% of the jurisdictions.  They are exploring defensive attack firefighting and everything is conceptual right now.  We need to get the state to support and pay for it.  Right now it costs $4100.00 for training with room and board at North Bend.  The costs go down if the training is offered locally.  This benefits the career departments as well.  They are looking at having more specialized type training and having it less regionalized and more centralized.  For company officer and officer development type training they are looking at coordinating with area colleges, etc.  Branch into academics with educational qualifications as this lends credibility to the program and gives people quality training.

In conjunction with the above, he came on board in February at North Bend, there are internal practices, infrastructure issues and programmatic issues that all cost money to address and change.  The need a plan or a program for the state to buy into.  There are capacity issues, food services, electricity, more props, etc.  They can capitalize on the ability to burn class A and B fuels.  A copy of the plan was distributed.  This plan will be going to the legislature by December 1st as it has to go to the Office of Financial Management by November 1st.  Comments are needed back as soon as possible.

The other piece of this is that is to realize that it is not going to happen today or tomorrow.  It’s going to take time.  This is a marathon, not a sprint and it may take ten (10) years to implement the plan.  He hopes to gain state-wide acceptance and have the Master Plan and Business Plan rolled into one.  The Governor is extremely supportive of this and is attune to firefighter training needs.  We need to link arms and stand as one to get this through the legislature.

One other piece going on now is with the Fire Protection Policy Board.  July 27th was a special meeting to discuss investigations.  The senator is willing to support fire investigation resources available to everyone in the state regardless of funding.  It would be a tiered process.

Mike stated there is a lot going on and he thanked the association again for being given the opportunity to talk today.

8. American Red Cross
No representative present.

9. Department of Emergency Management
Steve Bailey stated he would like to go through some slides of lessons learned on Hurricane Katrina.  Copies of the presentation were distributed.

Steve Bailey stated you may be hearing about a pandemic flu in the media.  The Health Department in this County and others have not pandemic flu plan.  There is a great book out on the 1918 flu on lessons learned.  There is no immunization for this flu at this time.  There is a treatment, however, there are only two million doses in the U.S.

Ken Parrish will send an e-mail to Recorder Denise to send out to the group regarding NIMS.  A letter to the Governor has gone out regarding putting more emphasis on what the Feds will do if not 100% compliant with NIMS.  This letter also shows what needs to be done in 2006 and 2007 requirements.  Pierce County is way ahead of the game.  If your department has not done a NIMS resolution yet, please do so and send it in to PCDEM.  You can take your ICS plan and go through it and change the ICS to ICS/NIMS and that will make it a NIMS compliant plan.

Bryan Pearson gave a presentation on the Rescue Systems equipment cache.  All of the equipment has always been on sight, but not mobile.  It is now mobile and we have the capability of getting the equipment out there as it is in a 53’ trailer.  He just wanted to let everyone know that the equipment is available to the County and it is stored at Station 6-0.

10. EMS
John Lendosky and Dave Potter gave a status report on divert.  The request from the committee is for the association to write a letter in support of one of the positions.  Dave Potter stated that they have been dealing with the “no-divert” issue for some time.  They have been meeting regularly with the hospitals and a proposal letter has been received from the hospitals.  Copy distributed.  This has nothing to do with trauma, only medical.  Discussion followed.  John Lendosky stated that his view differs slightly from Dave Potters in that he feels the proposed plan is very successful.  In 2004, 10% of their patients were diverted and they are down to 4% this year.  That’s down 60%.  The average service times at hospitals has gone down from 120 minutes to 30 minutes.  They were at 24 hours divert and are now down to 6 hours.  It is built in for EMS to override the divert based on protocols, etc.  And they have committed to quarterly meetings to continue looking at this.

Paul Webb moved to accept the plan as articulated with the direction from John Lendosky and Dave Potter to not step back from, but continue to move towards total no-divert.  Dave Potter stated we need to urge departments to gather the data of hand-off times at hospitals, etc.  Jack Andren asked if we can have a conditional acceptance of the letter if they comply.  It is somewhat suspicious that two (2) hospitals can comply and why the other two (2) are saying they can’t.  John gave an analogy of turning a large ship, it just takes time and this is a move in the right direction.  Dan Packer stated we need to hold strong to our position and we need to stick with the no divert as a goal.  President Frank stated there is a motion on the floor with no second.  John Lendosky seconded the motion.  It was suggested to add to the letter to the EMS Council that the goal is still no divert and there needs to be a target date for the goal to be accomplished.  Discussion followed.  Dan Packer made a friendly amendment to the motion that the target date be 1/1/07 for no divert and that their proposal be accepted as the interim.  Paul Berlin seconded the amendment to the motion.  MOTION CARRIED.  President Frank called for the question on the original motion on the floor.  MOTION CARRIED.

11. Fire Marshal
Nothing at this time.

12. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Dan Packer reported the State Fire Marshals office has had some turmoil lately.  He had a great meeting with Chief Batiste.  They are looking at problem identifying the process and slowing down the recruiting process to fill the position.

The funding task force is struggling as they’ve received little input from departments on their survey.

The legislative package is still being put together.  He apologized for the lateness.  There are a couple of important issues.

13. PS Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon stated those departments that can still issue land clearing permits need to know the number of permits issued and estimated acreage burned for 2005.  Please get this information to him.  They are working on almost 100 cases now for unlawful outdoor fires.

14. PC Fire Commissioners
Bill Jarmon stated their next meeting is November 17th at District 16.  They have a state conference in Spokane this month and they anticipate 400 registrations.  The conference will be October 20-22 at the Spokane Red Lion.  He thanked President Frank for welcoming the Commissioners Joint Meeting with Thurston County at the fairgrounds.

15. Dept. of Natural Resources
No representative present.

16. EMS
Nothing at this time.

17. Training
President Frank stated there are several Tactical Ops manual updates and he would like them to be approved.  They are: Tactical Considerations and Priorities, Dividing the Incident, Natural Cover FF and High Angle.  Paul Webb moved and Alan Predmore seconded to adopt the above listed Tactical Ops manual updates.  MOTION CARRIED.

Bryan Pearson stated there is a joint meeting at King County to talk about North Bend.  An e-mail was sent out to forward to all of the Training Officers to have a representative at this meeting.

Bryan Pearson reported the Metro Training Officers has put together a class with grant money.  The class is a Command Level Communications/NIMS Workshop being held on November 9th.  The class is already full.

The Bates Advisory Committee and Chiefs have put together an Officer Development course that UP will be hosting.  They are Fire Officer 1 and 2 classes that is being co-sponsored by Bates.  Also, the Metro Training Officers will be offering all of the classes offered in the King County ODA.  They will be sharing and offering these classes in Pierce County in 2006.

18. Education Committee
Nothing at this time.

19. Program/Speaker Committee
Nothing at this time.

20. Legislative Caucus Committee
Paul Webb stated they are still shooting for a late November, early December for holding a legislative caucus.

21. Audit Committee
Nothing at this time.

22. Nomination Committee

Paul Webb stated the nominating committee has a slate of officers to present.  President Frank opened the floor for nominations.  The slate of officers are:


President

Merle Frank


Vice President

Doug Willis


Treasurer

Bob Black


Secretary

Wayne Wienholz


Trustee 1

Ed Goodlet


Trustee 2

Gary Franz

A vote will be held at the next meeting.

23. Banquet Committee – Awards Committee
Nothing at this time.

24. Emergency Management Committee/Air Ops
Nothing at this time.

25. Fire Marshal Task Force
Nothing at this time.

26. Unfinished Businesss
Nothing at this time.

27. New Business

Nothing at this time.

28. Good of the Order
It was moved and seconded to change the March 2, 2006 meeting to March 9, 2006 due to conflicting with the NW Management Conference.  MOTION CARRIED.

29. Adjournment
With there being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 11:14 a.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting will be on Thursday, November 3, 2005 at Central Pierce Fire & Rescue, Station 6-0 beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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